Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, April 12, 2010
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Mary Kaminski

Paula Kibbe

E. Kay Spencer

Al Spicer
School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Leo Egan, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_____________________________________________________________________
RETIREMENT RECEPTION for Mary Kaminski and Kay Spencer – 6:30 P.M.

Members of the committee, community and staff gathered to honor Mary Kaminski’s 15 years and Kay Spencer’s 12 years of service and advocacy for the students and education of Carver Public Schools. Plaques from MASC (Mass Association of School Committees) were presented as well as a citation for outstanding service by Rep. Susan Williams-Gifford from the House of Representatives. A citation from Senator Marc Pacheco was also read.   Dr. Patricia Grenier, former Superintendent and Kathleen Spencer, former high school principal presented books to the school library in honor of Kay and Mary.  Both women were thanked for their commitment and dedication to the school committee for so many years.  
Kay Spencer opened the meeting to the public at 7:20 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public: None.   
II. Comments from EAPC:  Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman congratulated Mary and Kay on all their achievements over the years and wished them well in the next chapter in their lives.   Mike Riordan announced he will be resigning as EAPC President at the end June.  He plans to relocate to Florida.  
III.   Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: Ally Thatcher representing Captain’s Council gave an update on spring sports and also announced the Wellness Summit unavailable was cancelled.  The Athletic Department presented shirts and visors to Kay Spencer and Mary Kaminski to thank them for all their years on the school committee.   Dan Froehlich and Gabby Guimaraes from Student Council reported upcoming activities. From student council:  MASC Spring Conference in Hyannis was attended  by 11 student council members from March 10-12; Spirit Week 2010 was held April 5-9 including a themed dress up event each day and a spirit rally at end of week.  Upcoming events:  annual fire/police/EMT dinner is being hosted on April 26th to show appreciation to those members of our community.  Student Government:  Senior class- Senior Show was a success on March 10, and commencement exercises are being planned.  Junior class – continues prom preparations and hosted the annual St. Patrick’s Day dinner. Sophomore class is exploring fundraising opportunities and the freshmen class traveled to Boston to see Blue Man Group and eat at Hard Rock Café.
IV. Approval of Minutes:  A motion to accept regular and executive session minutes from February 22, 2010 was made by Al Spicer and second Mary Kaminski.  All in favor. A motion to accept regular session minutes of March 13, 2010 was made by Paula Kibbe, second by Al Spicer.  All in favor – approved.
V. Communications:
A. Field trip Chaperone Disclosures:  As required by changes to the ethics laws, disclosure forms for chaperones who are employees when the cash value of the trip is exchanged for their services was explained. This forms were presented for Jeanne Deane, Sue Spillane and Donna Reed who will be chaperones for the trip to Europe.  These forms are forwarded to the Town Clerk for recording. 
B. DESE Mass Core Summary: Correspondence from the DESE regarding MassCore information for our district as provided through June 2009 SIMS data collection indicates Carver is in 100% compliance.  MassCore is a state recommended program of studies that aligns high school coursework with college and workforce expectations.  
C. Project Contemporary Competitiveness: The annual PCC summer program head at Bridgewater State College will be attended this year by seventeen Carver students.  This program continues to be popular and successful.
D. LACES:  A thank you letter from Life and Change Experienced thru Sports (LACES) was received for used sporting uniforms donated through Carver Athletics.
E. MCI–Plymouth: A letter was received from Michael Grant, current Superintendent of MCI-Plymouth indicating he will be transferring to Bay State Correctional Facility in Norfolk as of March 15, 2010.  Stephen O’Brien will be the new Superintendent at MCI-Plymouth.  

VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Day on the Hill Update:  Dan Froehlich and Gabby Guimaraes attended this conference with Supt. Sorrell and Paula Kibbe and were asked to present an overview of this event for the remainder of the school committee and public.  The conference was at the Mass State House and led by Exec. Board of MASC.  The first speakers, Rep. Charles Murphy and Senator Steen Panagiotakos, chairs of Senate and House Ways and Means Committees spoke primarily about the concerns with education funding, especially budget cuts that will affect the state next academic year.  Second speakers, Rep. Marty Walz and Senator Robert O’Leary, chair of Senate and House Committees on Education discussed legislation on anti-bullying and special education.  The third speakers were Secretary of Education Paul Reville and DESE Commissioner Mitchell Chester.  They were met with much criticism regarding charter schools, as well as regionalization and transportation. The debate over education funding was also addressed during their time in front of the conference.
B. Personnel Updates: Tylene Hill and Cathleen Laliberte resigned as special education paraprofessionals.  Carolyn Snow resigned as an elementary school lunchroom monitor.  Bonnie Capalbo was hired as new lunchroom monitor and Elizabeth Gray-Guimaraes as a special education paraprofessional.   A letter from Barry Struski was read by Kay indicating his resignation from the committee due to his wife health problems.  The committee expressed their best wishes to Barry both for his time served with the committee and for his wife’s recovery.
C.  Enrollment:  Enrollment and migrations was provided.  April enrollment indicates a difference of 61 students less over the same time during 2009.  
D. Recognition:  Bob Baldo, Grade 5 teacher was recognized for honor of being selected to attend the 2010 Mickelson ExxonMobil Teachers Academy on July 18-23, 2010. The Send My Teacher website received an overwhelming response of over 1300 applications and an anonymous person submitted Mr. Baldo’s application based on his qualifications, dedication to inspiring students at an early age and his overall commitment to enhancing the teaching profession. The trip is sponsored by the National Science Teachers Association (NSTA). Bob will report told the committee he is excited about this opportunity and will report to the committee in the fall regarding these science and math workshops.  He will also be a video diarist. 
E. Transitional Assistance Programs:  Kimberly Duane, Guidance Department Chair and Transitional Assistance Coordinator presented a report on transitional activities for students in grades 9 through pre-vocational.  Many of these activities are funded through the ARRA federal grant monies. 
Mrs. Duane outlined the progression of training by grade level:  7th grade students take Career Decision Maker–Level I in paper version.  8th grade students do Career Key, an on-line survey.  9th grade students are presented with an overview to Naviance our web-based software program through the Guidance Department and are started on the student activities sheet indicating awards, activities, etc. (this form is updated by the student each year).  10th grade students take Career Decision Maker–Level II and can refer back to the survey completed in Level I during their 7th grade year.  11th grade students are presented with Junior Guidance Workshop with interviewing skills, resume writing, internship program, college and training searches.  The TPI Inventory (Transition Planning) was distributed to the committee.  This survey is used for our special education students.  There is a student, parent and teacher version that is used for comparison/contrast.  The goal is to compare the results, interview students and to see where the gaps are and what needs should be met.  

Other important elements of the Transition Program: drivers education program through Mass Rehab Commission is now available.  Additional internships for seniors are being researched including Hampton Inn for hospitality and our own Food Services Department and 2 custodial internships in our district.  Training for out of district placements is being investigated.  Tammy Miller, Transition Career Counselor, will offer workshops on money management.  Social skills groups have been offered for both middle and high school levels.
The superintendent thanked Kim Duane for the extensive report and for all her work. The No Child Left Behind (NCLB) federal laws call for focus and re-organization for school to work programs and plans in school districts. Carver is at the forefront of integrating a very solid program in this area.
F. Capital Outlay Updates:  Ron Clarke attended the meeting at the request of the committee to present updates on Capital Outlay requests for 2011.  He also extended his appreciation to Mary and Kay for their time served on the committee and expressed the need for citizens to give back to their community.  
The Capital Outlay committee passes on recommendations to Town Meeting for any warrant articles requesting a capital item in excess of $10,000.  The Outlay Committee meets with all town departments, school, fire, police, DPW to see what kind of equipment, facilities needs, etc. are needed.  When Capital Outlay met with the schools, it was after the second failed vote for the school building project.  The concern now is the building repairs that need to accomplished.  The septic system will definitely need to be done. The committee has not yet taken a vote on projects that will be recommended but found the school department’s requests reasonable.  Mr. Clarke recommended a fiscal master plan for spending money on the projects as there is a significant funding gap.  
G. School Building Committee Updates:  The Building Committee has not met since the last school committee but will meet again on May 3rd.  Patrick Meagher gave an update on the septic system and Liz reported MSBA will be visiting our district again in May to re-rate our buildings.  MSBA is going through this process for all schools in the state who submitted applications for the building process.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent

A. School Calendar – 2010-2011: The school year calendar requested by the Administrative Leadership team was presented to the committee for discussion.  Unanimous consensus approval without changes.
B. Building Use Policy:  Policies KG, KG-R and KG-E (application) were presented for second reading.  Liz Sorrell thanked the Building Use Policy sub-committee for all their work in revising these policies and fee schedules.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept the policies as revised.  Al Spicer second the motion.  All in favor.  The new policy information, including the revised fee schedules, will be added to our website.
C.  Field trip requests: A request for a trip to Physics Day at 6-Flags in Agawam on April 30, 2010 was recommended by the superintendent as a valuable experience for physics students.  Approved by motion made by Mary Kaminski and second by Paula Kibbe. 
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  Paula Kibbe and Al Spicer both expressed their appreciation to Mary and Kay for all their time and heart.  It has been their pleasure to serve with both of them.  It has been a great experience, bringing unique incite and dedication.  
Mary Kaminski went to the Finance Committee meeting two weeks ago and the budget implications are quite grim but the schools will always continue to work collaboratively with the town and departments.  She thanked the community for the privilege of serving in her position for so many years.  Kay Spencer said public service has been great and she has grown from it and it has been a pleasure to serve as fairly and honestly as possible. 
Paula Kibbe reminded everyone to get out and vote on April 24th and encouraged the public to get involved! 
The closing date for letters of interest for the open position to be appointed on the school committee is April 16, 2010.

IX. Executive Session:  Kay Spencer asked for a motion to go into Executive Session not to return to regular session for the purpose of finalizing the superintendent’s annual evaluation. Al Spicer made the motion, Mary Kaminski second.  Approved by role call. 
 Meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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